
ELECTRICAL SAFETY AND LICENSING ADVISORY BOARD MEETING

Meeting of January 25, 2005
E.O. Thompson Building, 7th Floor Public Meeting Room

920 Colorado Street, Austin, Texas
Summary of Minutes


Presiding Officer Keith Bell called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. on January 25, 2005.  

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item B., Roll Call and Certification of Quorum.  Presiding Officer Keith Bell called the roll.  Board Members present were Keith Bell, Ray Audas, Brad Boyer, Kenny Corbell, Mark Goodson, A.C. McAfee, and Steven (Randy) Pomikahl.  Board member Alynda Best arrived at approximately 9:24 a.m.  Board member Anthony Merritt was absent.  A quorum was seated.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item C., Approval of minutes – Meeting of October 26, 2004.  Board member Mark Goodson made a motion to accept the minutes as presented.  Board member A.C. McAfee seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a unanimous vote.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item D., Public Comment.  Michael Ber made comments and provided documentation to the Board members regarding individuals who, in his belief, had obtained licenses fraudulently.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell called a recess at 9:14 to confer with the Department’s Assistant General Counsel, Jeff Hill.  The meeting reconvened at 9:15.  Keith Bell informed Mr. Ber that due to the fact that the cases Mr. Ber was referring to had ongoing investigations, he should not mention specific names during his speech.

The following individuals also provided public comments to the Board:

Allen Grainey – comments regarding potential licensing of Line Men; John Lambert – comments regarding the requirement of a Master Sign Electrician license for obtaining a Electrical Sign Contractor license; and Art Surette – comments regarding continuing education.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item E.1, Staff Reports, Executive Office.  Bill Kuntz, Executive Director, provided an update on the Legislative process including TDLR’s request for additional FTEs (Full Time Equivalencies).  Mr. Kuntz also reported on Electrician license renewals and provided sample copies of post cards being sent to licensees encouraging them to renew their license on line.  Board member Mark Goodson requested clarification on the Attorney General Opinion received in response to Senator Duncan’s request.  Jeff Hill, Assistant General Counsel stated that the Opinion stated that the statute is ambiguous and did not provide any further assistance.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item E.2., Staff Reports, Communication, Education and Examination Division.  Don Dudley, Director of Communication, Education and Examination, reported on the continuing education program including the number of continuing education providers and courses that have been approved.  Mr. Dudley also reported that he and Bobby Patterson would be attending the International Code Council examination development session in El Paso on February 17th and 18th.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item E.3., Staff Reports, Compliance Division.  George Ferrie, Director of Compliance, reported that Department staff continue to answer phone calls and emails regarding Electrician licensing and code issues.  Mr. Ferrie also reported on a project staff was working on to obtain information from municipalities regarding Electrician licensing requirements.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item E.4., Staff Reports, Enforcement Division.  Christina Kaiser, Director of Enforcement Division, reported that the Division was busy with criminal history checks.  Ms. Kaiser also reported statistics on cases and their status.  Ms. Kaiser also presented the Board with a copy of the revised Enforcement Plan.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item E.5., Staff Reports, Licensing Division.  Lisa Houdek, Licensing Program Specialist, provided the Board with statistics regarding the number of applications received and the number of licenses issued as well as licenses issued with the use of alternative documentation for experience.  Ms. Houdek also reported that TDLR was in the process of creating a new web site which could be viewed on the TDLR home web page.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item F.1., Task Force Group Report, Electrical Sign Task Force.  Lonnie Stabler, Presiding Officer of the Electrical Sign Task Force, reported that about 1/3 of communities are recognizing the state licensing program with no additional costs and are requiring a state license to pull permits; 1/3 of communities are accommodating but still charging additional fees; and 1/3 of communities are having difficulties with the statute.  Mr. Stabler informed the Board that the Task Force group hopes to meet with legislators on key issues they feel should be considered.  Mr. Stabler also stated that the Task Force group supported the proposed rule language for rule 73.51 and 73.52 but suggested consideration of design functions.  The Task Force also agreed with the adoption of the 2005 National Electrical Code and that Electrical Sign Contractors should follow all requirements in the entire document.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item G., Discussion and possible recommendation regarding proposed rule language for electrical contractors’ and electrical sign contractors’ responsibilities regarding consumer notification of Department complaint information, 16 Texas Administrative Code, §§73.51and 73.52.  Jeff Hill provided an overview of comments received on the proposed language and stated that staff recommended approval of the language as presented.  Board member Ray Audas made a motion that the Board accept the language as amended.  Board member Randy Pomikahl seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote in favor.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item H., Discussion and possible recommendation for adoption by rule of the 2005 National Electrical Code as published by the National Fire Protection Association on August 5, 2004.  George Ferrie provided an overview of the process for adoption of the National Electrical Code(NEC).  Board member A.C. McAfee made a motion that the Board recommend adoption of the 2005 NEC effective July 1, 2005.  Board member Kenny Corbell seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote in favor.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item I., Recommendations for agenda items for next meeting.  The Board recommended that the following items be placed on the next meeting’s agenda:  Staff Reports, Public Comment, Task Force Report, and Legislative Update.

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item J., Discussion of date, time, and location of next Board meeting.  The Board decided to meet in March, 2005 at 9:00 a.m. at the E.O. Thompson Building, 7th Floor Public Meeting Room.

Lonnie Stabler stated that he had forgot to mention during his report that the Task Force group suggested that, in regards to correspondence continuing education courses, individuals should be required to complete a summary response of what they had learned.  

Presiding Officer Keith Bell moved to agenda item K., Adjournment.  Board member Randy Pomikahl made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Board member Kenny Corbell seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote in favor.  The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.
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Keith Bell, Presiding Officer
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